Richardson Branch History

The Richardson Branch spun off from the Dallas Branch in 1967 as the membership from this active suburb north of Dallas increased enough to be self-sustaining.  Barbara Dickson, the first president, served from 1967-1969.  None of the original members are now in the branch; however, we still have several members who joined in the early 1970s.
Membership grew rapidly in the early years to approximately 250 in the mid-1970s.  In 1973 Richardson Branch members who lived in Plano, a growing suburb to the north of Richardson, formed a satellite and became a separate branch in the following year with 63 members.  Over the years, the Richardson and Plano (now Plano/Collin County) branches have had occasional joint meetings and have worked together on several projects.

At first, all of the meetings were held in the daytime, including study groups for world affairs, women’s issues, literature, bridge, and other activities.  In the 1980s, however, as more and more women began careers outside the home and had less time for organizational and volunteer commitments, membership declined.  To allow working members to attend, branch meetings were changed to nighttime.  Interest group meetings were held in both daytime and nighttime to accommodate the varied schedules of the members.  The leadership roles in the branch were passed around a shrinking membership base until many of the active members had served as President of the branch.   

Barbara Edwards, an AAUW member active in Naperville, Illinois, moved to Dallas in 1989.  She said, “I attended Dallas meetings for a while and then visited Richardson where I felt at home right away and enjoyed the interest groups and, especially, the women.  Many of my friends now in AAUW were there when I joined … I think the greatest accomplishment our branch made was when we were at an all time low membership when we met in our home and thought we should dissolve the branch because no one wanted to take the leadership again.  [So  many of us] had done it.  So we wrote a letter to a State representative.  [The President of the Texas Division visited our branch and convinced us to continue by sharing the responsibilities.]  We came together again and it was so rewarding to see people take on the tasks again and we started uphill to where we are today – small but a group of caring, intellectual women, who get things done.” 

The Richardson Branch continues to support the objectives and programs of AAUW, including annual contributions to the AAUW Legal Advocacy Fund and the AAUW Educational Foundation.  Richardson members helped the Plano Branch with its Expanding Your Horizons events in the 1990s.  

The Richardson Branch also worked with the Plano Branch to establish a satellite at the University of Texas at Dallas in 1997.  The satellite went well for two years but disintegrated when the UTD students who initiated the satellite graduated.  We made another effort early in 2004, in cooperation with the Women’s Center at UTD, but not enough students were interested to start a satellite.

Richardson Branch members have served in State AAUW positions.  Sandy Cook was State Membership Vice-President in 1984-88 and Carole Trout was State Treasurer in 1988-90.  We have also provided Leadership Growth Trainers (Carole Trout and Audrey Schlecht) to many of the nearby branches.   

Our members are active supporters of the Richardson Public Library.  We have donated a painting, have arranged displays in support of the United Nations and Women’s History Month, are members of the Friends of the Library, serve as volunteers in the Adopt a Shelf program, and provide other volunteer services to the library.

Branch members assisted the University of Texas at Dallas in setting up the campus library.  Carole Trout created a Conversational Exchange Program and several members volunteered in assisting foreign students expand their understanding of English.  Members also created a brochure for foreign students.  We also provided volunteers for a Richland College Mentoring Program.

We have sponsored candidate forums during election years in cooperation with the League of Women Voters and the Plano Branch of AAUW.

We have had some notable speakers over the years – among them, U.S. Congresswoman Eddie Bernice Johnson and Catherine Crier, former judge and now CNN commentator, as well as local authors and representatives of various organizations.  In addition, our own members have shared their specialties and accomplishments, such as Patricia Wood, who travels around the country giving talks about bell collecting; Alicia Sparks, who shared her experiences as a member of the U.S. and China Joint Conference on Women's Issues in Beijing in 1995, and Kathryn Wall, who founded a program called VVF Nigeria to assist young girls in Nigeria who suffered debilitating problems related to being pregnant at very young ages.

Over the years the branch has sponsored various fundraisers, primarily to raise money  for the AAUW Educational Foundation.  In the 1970s, the members brainstormed for  ideas to entertain and educate pre-school children and put the ideas into a book, named Lollipop Soup,  that included craft ideas and places to visit.  The book was sold as a fundraiser for many years.  We also sponsored theatre parties in which the branch contracted with different  theaters to sell out a performance.  In the late 1970s the branch sponsored fundraising luncheons with excellent programs at a church.  One program was member Ilene Mercer and her husband Bill performing dramatic excerpts from the play, Love Letters.  For the last few years, our primary means of raising money for the AAUW Educational Foundation has been a silent auction at our annual Winter Dinner.

Today we are still small, but active and interested in attracting new members.  In addition to monthly branch meetings and the support of AAUW programs, we raise money to support community programs, such as the Network of Community Ministries, which provides help to low-income families that need temporary assistance to get back on their feet.  Members volunteer their time to support the Richardson Public Library and to register children for the Children’s Health Insurance Program.  We have two literary groups and several social groups, including a monthly lunch get-together for members, spouses and friends, called “Fringe Lunch.”  It was so named because of a remark made by the spouse of a member, who said that one of the fringe benefits of being married to women like the Richardson AAUW members was getting to enjoy the good company at branch activities.

We look forward to celebrating AAUW Texas’ 100-year anniversary and to being a part of its vibrant history in support of equity for all women and girls.
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